RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

November 22, 2011

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:

DEIRDRE BURNS






PAUL SLAYTON






ELISSA CASCIO 






MARK FLEISCHHAUER

MEMBERS ABSENT:

DIANE KANTAROS 




 
KAREN HATTER

OTHERS PRESENT:
JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL, RAY PREUSSER, HEATHER CASSANO
1.0 Call to Order

President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:35 pm.
2.0 
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the November 8, 2011 Regular Meeting*

Prior to the vote, Mrs. Cascio requested that the Minutes be amended to reflect the following correction regarding her statement on the use of technology by District staff in Item 5.4:


“ … there may be a broader issue of whether we’re using technology at all levels as well as it could be used in the best interest of the students.”


VOTE ON THE MINUTES AS AMENDED: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Hatter, Kantaros)


MOTION CARRIED
3.0 
Public Comment


Heather Cassano addressed the Board to request that her son be permitted to continue to run track with the RCSD team despite transferring to a private school. Mrs. Cassano provided the Board with a request in writing and materials supporting her request relating to the power of a Board to grant such permission.
4.0 
Reports and Discussion

4.1 
2010-11 Independent Auditor’s Report (S. Preusser)*
Mr. Preusser thanked the staff of the District Office for their courtesy and help in the conduct of the audit. He assured the Board that the District had received an unqualified clean opinion. The District is GASB 45 compliant. A letter of corrective action will be prepared for the minor items that were found.

Mr. Preusser commended the District for maintaining an adequate fund balance and the consistency of its budget ratios. Mr. Preusser did note, however, the continuing deficit incurred by the school lunch program and the pessimistic outlook for state and federal aid. He encouraged the District to continue to view budget development as a multi-year process, looking out a minimum of three years. 
Mrs. Cascio thanked Mr. Preusser for a comprehensive and thorough report and noted that the Audit Committee had met with Mr. Preusser earlier that day and discussed the audit in greater detail. 
President Burns seconded Mrs. Cascio’s remarks and noted, for the benefit of the public, that acceptance of the full report, which includes recommendations, would be voted on later in the Board meeting. 
4.2   
Board Committee Reports*
Finance:  President Burns reported that the Committee discussed the building use fee schedule, as well as the school lunch and breakfast program, noting that the Board will continue to monitor the program and the deficit. Discussion had been held about discontinuing the BMS and CLS breakfast programs, given the lack of student use. However, Mr. Burnell reported that counsel has advised that the programs cannot be cut in the middle of the year. The District is required to send a notice of discontinuation to parents in May. The Committee also reviewed the fund balance.
Curriculum:  Mrs. Cascio noted that, with respect to the Common Core Standards, Engage New York, www.engageny.org, is an excellent resource for keeping current with the updates to the Standards. The Committee discussed the state of Race To The Top. The Board will need to consider funding for professional development as significant training will be needed. Mr. Phelan added that if, in the budget development process, funding for professional and curriculum development had to be cut back to any significant degree, this would present problems. 
Facilities: Mr. Fleischhauer reported that the Committee discussed projects that need to be done, along with projects that would be optimal in order to prevent a worsening of conditions. Projects under consideration include: recoating the blacktop at CLS; installing the hookups needed to make use of the generators offered by the Fairgrounds to allow District facilities to be used for community shelter in emergencies; extension of the sidewalk at CLS to connect to the new sidewalk on Knollwood and enhance the safety of students walking to school; replacement of doorknobs that do not comply with ADA regulations; and replacement of the stage curtains at CLS since the process of re-fireproofing cannot be done another time. Bigger projects, including upgrade of the wireless capabilities and replacement of windows, likely would require a referendum. 
The Committee also discussed information provided by the District’s insurance carrier which, with respect to potential liabilities, categorized various activities that could be conducted using the school facilities as: 1) permitted; 2) use caution; or 3) wouldn’t want to allow.  The insurance carrier also provided information regarding “hold harmless” agreements that the District could ask outside groups to sign before allowing them to use District facilities.

Mr. Phelan added that, with respect to prioritizing the projects, his sense was that from Mr. Tieder’s point of view, the blacktop at CLS was the highest priority given the current deterioration; the generator hookups would benefit the community should there be a need for shelter; and the doorknob replacement is something the District should do but is not of an immediately critical nature.

Mrs. Cascio encouraged the administration to inform the Board when pricing on the wireless system was known since it could be something for which a grant could be pursued.

Policy:  Mrs. Cascio reported that the Committee discussed new Policy 4329, Homeless Family and Youth. Mr. Phelan provided the draft policy. The Committee had previously discussed a policy related to transportation for homeless students. This is a more comprehensive approach.

The Committee also discussed how to approach Policy 5305, Eligibility for Extracurricular Activities, and is developing a list of all discussion items, which includes: repeat violations; conflicts with the approach to discipline contained in the Code of Conduct; avoiding a lessening of student expectations; allowing for the context of events to be considered and leaving room for the exercise of judgment; balancing employees’ obligation to report incidents and the need to foster trust between students and trusted adults; specifying the goals of any educational component; how to approach investigations; and examining the Athletic Contract for inconsistencies with the Code of Conduct and Policy 5305.
The Committee will meet again on December 8 and will have the same two items on the Agenda.

President Burns noted that in the Curriculum Committee there was discussion about how much time the principals will need to spend in classrooms given the developments related to teaching standards and evaluations. For this policy, it may be good to look at how much time it has required for our administrators to do investigations outside of school. There is an issue with time: how do we create more time for principals to work as educational leaders instead of building managers. 
4.3 
Vacant Board of Education Seat

President Burns noted that Ms. Laurie Rich had resigned as a Board member effective November 14 and that the Board had a duty under Education Law to fill the position. She recalled that the Board had discussed the cost of holding an election at the previous meeting, along with the benefits of appointing someone who had previously served on the Board. Two Board members are not present at this meeting and to move forward, it is important that everyone be on the same page. President Burns has spoken to former Board member Dean Vallas and he has shown openness if the Board wished to appoint him. Consensus was expressed on continuing this discussion and consideration at the December 13th meeting. 
5.0 
Comments

5.1
Good News

Mrs. Cascio noted that the Volleyball team had made it State tournament and ended the season second in the State in Class C.  Mrs. Cascio has spoken with members of the team and they spoke about how very well supported they felt in the District. Mrs. Cascio described the much appreciated tradition for the team heading off to States, carried out at CLS, with the students there “high-fiving” the team members before their departure. The PTSO conducts a program at CLS in which members of the team teach the younger students volleyball which fosters a significant connection.
5.2 
Old Business

None

5.3 
Public Comment

None

5.4 
Other

Mrs. Cascio reported that she and Mr. Phelan attended a NYSSBA workshop focusing on the Dignity for All Students Act. Mrs. Cascio noted that it was a great workshop, Mr. Jay Worona is a very knowledgeable and experienced. The presentations gave a foundation on all aspects related to policy. The regulations are not ready yet; SED hopes to have them by springtime. The District will have to review specifics in the Code of Conduct and Board policies to ensure compliance. Mr. Phelan has also completed a webinar presented by the District’s insurance company. 
Mr. Phelan added that the District has started getting the staff up to speed on what’s required, though without the specific regulations, it is difficult. A representative from SED at the NYSSBA workshop was asked when the guidelines would be published, since the legislation had been passed in the previous legislative session. The SED representative indicated he was hoping they would be available by April 1. Given an implementation date of July 1, this will be a difficult situation for schools and much training will be required.

President Burns expressed appreciation for Dr. Davenport’s information about two possible new clubs. Mr. Phelan added that he expects there will be a recommendation to present to the Board at the meeting on the 13th.
Mr. Slayton, Board liaison to the RSF, commented on the successful opening of the Gateway to Technology Lab this Fall. Mr. Kemnitzer is working on a date for the celebration of the opening of that facility.
The RSF also is discussing how it might help with the next step. The District’s administrators visited Millbrook and observed the implementation of Project Lead the Way at the High School. 

Mr. Phelan, Dr. Davenport and Mr. Kreps talked with the teachers involved in PLTW, the curriculum director and the assistant superintendent and came back with ideas from what they observed. PLTW comprises several modules, including one on biomedical sciences. In a subsequent meeting with the RSF, there was a brainstorming session about what our District would need, what needs to be new vs. repurposing. In terms of the Rhinebeck CSD, the curriculum director would look at what all these requirements and opportunities mean in order to develop a potential plan. Discussion is starting about what the next step would be.
Mr. Phelan added that before moving forward with respect to Project Lead the Way, the administration will need a sense from the Board whether a pre-engineering program is something the Board wants the District to pursue, or whether there is there another curricular direction it would prefer. There will need to be more discussion over the next couple of months to get an idea of the Board, as the representatives of the community, if that is the desired direction. What is the Board members sense of the vision of the community? It’s a conversation that should take place over the next few months. It’s all about resources.

Mrs. Cascio agreed that it was an important conversation, given the need to be careful of the direction taken because of the resources issues. Perhaps the concept of a visioning session that would open up in a way to the community and ask what the community want us to be: prelaw or aerospace? There’s a need to be careful not to go too far. The Board represents the community, but there are six members at the moment. It is important to take a step back and reflect. 
President Burns expressed agreement with Mrs. Cascio and commented that choosing to move in one direction means the District is not moving in the other direction. It would be good to engage in discussions about values. Gateway to Technology has the virtue of fitting in with a program we already had. Creating a new program is different. 

6.0  
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
VOTE: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Cascio); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Hatter, Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED

6.2 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept mini-grant donations from the Rhinebeck PTSO in the total amount of $635.61, as stipulated. (See attached.)*

Prior to the vote, Mrs. Cascio expressed the appreciation of the District for the hard work of fundraising done by the members of the PTSO on behalf of our students.

VOTE: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Hatter, Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
6.3 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept two 2011 Exxon Mobil Fuels Marketing Educational Alliance grants in the amount of $500 for Chancellor Livingston Elementary School and $500 for Rhinebeck High School/Bulkeley Middle School, through the sponsorship of Mr. Richard Matthies and Rhinebeck Convenience Stores.


Prior to the vote, Mrs. Cascio noted that in the audit, it was visible how donations to the District have gone up and expressed thanks to Mr. Matthies for many years of his efforts in securing these grants. 
VOTE: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Hatter, Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED

6.4  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Bill Carney as Head Basketball Chaperone for the 2011-12 school year, at a stipend of $449, in accordance with the RTA salary schedule for 2010-11.*

VOTE: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Hatter, Kantaros)



MOTION CARRIED

6.5 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the Independent Auditor’s Report for the 2010-11 school year.*
VOTE: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Hatter, Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
6.6 
Motion by Slayton seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Sara Touri as a long-term substitute in the position of Art teacher at Bulkeley Middle School, effective on or about December 11, 2011 concluding on or about January 23, 2011, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 1 BA ($49,000 - pro-rated), in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA Salary Schedule. This appointment is to fill the vacancy created by the leave of absence granted to Jennifer Famiglietti, Art Teacher at the Bulkeley Middle School.*

Prior to the vote, the Board members briefly discussed with Mr. Phelan the process through which Ms. Touri was selected.
VOTE: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Hatter, Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
6.7 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers and non-instructional staff for the 2011-12 school year. (See attached.)*

VOTE: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Hatter, Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
6.8 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the fee schedule for the use of district facilities, effective January 1, 2012.* 

Prior to the vote, the Board members and Mr. Phelan discussed particular elements of the schedule. It was noted that the insurance agent had recommended that outside groups be asked to sign a “hold harmless” agreement, and that it would be prudent to ask for proof of nonprofit status. It was also noted that a mention that the District reserves the right to change the terms as needed would be helpful. 

Mr. Phelan noted that there may be a reaction from local groups who have so far been using the facility at no cost other than for a custodian. The District has an obligation to charge for-profit entities in a way that is not the same as not-for-profits. That is covered in Schedule 5. The other issue is whether the District should charge a fee for out-of-district not-for-profits. The Northern Dutchess Symphony comes here twice a year; the County of Dutchess has used the Auditorium once for a naturalization ceremony; there has been a request from Red Hook; Pine Plains used they gym when they didn’t have power. The question was raised as to whether the District would want to charge out-of-district not-for-profits a much lower fee or no fee at all. If the District was on a contingency budget, fees would be charged to those in Group 2, 3 and 4. Mr. Phelan’s thinking is that entities such as these should not be charged. Discussion followed about which groups fit into which categories, the operation of a contingent budget, and the need to reach out to the community and to those groups whose budgets would be affected by the fee schedule to inform them of the changes. Mr. Burnell suggested that a modification be made to create a separate group consisting of governmental entities, as part of Group 3.

VOTE: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Hatter, Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
7.0  
Executive Session 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 8:59 pm for the purpose of discussion of collective bargaining negotiations pursuant to Article 14 of the Civil Service Law.

VOTE: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 
2 ABSENT (Hatter, Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 9:40 pm. 
VOTE: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Hatter, Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Hatter, Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
8.0  
Adjournment


Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:41 pm.

VOTE: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 
2 ABSENT (Hatter, Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore


